OFFICE OF CEMETERY OVERSIGHT
ADVISORY COUNCIL ON CEMETERY OPERATIONS

MINUTES
DATE:

December 6, 2012
TIME:

10:30 AM – 1:45 PM
PLACE:
Medical Examiner’s Office, 900 West Baltimore Street, 4th Floor Conference Room, Baltimore, Maryland 21223.

CALL TO ORDER
Chair Goodman called the meeting to order at 10:30 a.m.  

MEMBERS PRESENT
David Goodman, Chair
Yvonne Fisher

Marcianna Kreamer

Andrew Linthicum

Erich March
Frank Porter
David Zinner

MEMBERS ABSENT
Susan Cohen
Harriet Suskin
Walter Tegeler

STAFF PRESENT

Harry Loleas, Commissioner, Department of Labor, Licensing, and Regulation
Michael Vorgetts, Deputy Commissioner, Department of Labor, Licensing, and Regulation

Marilyn Harris-Davis, Director, Office of Cemetery Oversight
Paulette Wirsching, Assistant Attorney General

Patricia Tress, Investigator
Leila Whitley, Administrative Aide
GUEST SPEAKERS
VISITORS
Richard Bloom, Board of Morticians’ Assistant Attorney General
MINUTES
A motion to table the September 2012 minutes until the January meeting passed unanimously.  

ANNOUNCEMENTS

Chair Goodman announced the Marketing Committee and the Sunset Review Committee will be reporting today.
The next meeting will be January 24, 2013.  Inclement weather procedures, and disaster planning for cemeteries will be discussed.  One of Mr. Linthicum’s cemeteries had no power during the Hurricane Sandy “Superstorm”.  Chair Goodman passed around a couple of articles: 1) Giving New Life to Vultures to Restore A Human Ritual of Death; and 2) Curacaos’ Jewish History Dying With 1600’s Cemetery.  
Chair Goodman wished Mr. Loleas good luck and congratulations on his upcoming retirement and to Mr. Vorgetts for taking over the role of Deputy Commissioner.  

Ms. Tress added there was a retirement party for Mr. Loleas, four of the six previous Commissioners that Mr. Loleas served under as Deputy Commissioner, attended.  Mr. Loleas did a brief “Thank You” speech.

CREMATION REGULATIONS UPDATE
Ms. Wirsching stated there were comments on the Cremation Regulations.  
Mr. Bloom stated that he met with Ms. Harris-Davis and the Executive Director of the Board of Morticians last week to further discuss the cremation regulations.  Ms. Wirsching, who was representing another State agency at hearings on the same day, did not attend the meeting.  Legal counsel does not need to be involved in the discussion on a number of policy issues relating to the proposed cremation regulations, but does provide legal counsel on legal issues involving the proposed cremation regulations.  
The public’s comments noticed the difference in the proposed regulations with the Morticians’ Board licensing three different levels and the Office of Cemetery Oversight licensing two different levels.  The public comment period brought up the discussions.  There is no date for the AELR hearing yet.  
UPCOMING LEGISLATIVE SESSION
The Office is seeking legislative changes which would result in graduated penalties for violations of the perpetual care and preneed trusting laws and would add criminal sanctions for any person who willfully misappropriates or intentionally and fraudulently converts perpetual care or preneed trust funds, in excess of $100.00, to that person’s own use.
COMMITTEE REPORTS
Mr. Zinner presented recommendations including twenty-five suggested tasks recommended by the Sunset Review Committee.  One of the recommended tasks was that the Office move to an e-newsletter as opposed to a printable newsletter, and also, have the newsletter come out monthly.  Mr. Loleas stated the department currently has three newsletters that are electronic and it should not be expected that the e-newsletters will be published more often than on a quarterly basis.  Ms. Janet Morgan does the e-newsletters for the Occupational and Professional licensing boards.  Michele Williams is the webmaster for the department’s website.  The committee also suggested that OCO start collecting e-mail addresses.  
The Office is already attempting to collect e-mail addresses from licensees but every licensee is not submitting their e-mail address.   

CONTRACT FEES
Mr. Loleas stated the regulation for raising the ‘per contract’ fee was pulled back due to inconsistencies in the numbers that were submitted.  The core program of the licensing will be changed: for example, one licensee working for five cemeteries will have one registration number for all five cemeteries as opposed to having five registration numbers for five cemeteries.     
END OF YEAR REVIEW/LOOKING FORWARD
Chair Goodman would like for the once a year retreat the Advisory Council had done in the past to resume.  Mr. Loleas, Mr. Vorgetts, Ms. Harris-Davis, and Chair Goodman discussed a replacement for Chair Goodman.  Chair Goodman has to write a letter to the Secretary regarding the situation and a process needs to be put in place for a new Chair and a Vice-Chair.  

Mr. March commended Chair Goodman on a job well done over the years.
DIRECTOR’S REPORT - Marilyn Harris-Davis
Ms. Harris-Davis met individually with David Zinner regarding the newsletter.  She had a meeting with Mehgan Butasek at the Health Department on Guilford Avenue relative to Mass Fatality Planning.  She also attended the Mid-Atlantic States Cemetery and Funeral Conference (ICCFA) in November.  She has also met with the Board of Morticians relative to the cremation regulations but has not yet had a chance to follow up with Ms. Wirsching.  

There is a new disclosure form that businesses are required to have consumers and employees sign which identifies the contact information for OCO in case of a complaint or concern. This form was a General Assembly decision in the 2012 legislative session.

There has been budgetary approval for a part-time Certified Public Accountant (CPA) for OCO. Ms. Wirsching explained the purpose of the Office of Cemetery Oversight getting a CPA.  In the off season of trust reports, the CPA would be able to go into the field with the investigator and review contracts and facilitate the review of pre need and perpetual care reports.  
INVESTIGATOR’S REPORT – Patricia Tress
A Consumer Complaint Report was given to all Advisory Council members, which showed a slight decrease in complaints over the previous year (2011).  The average number if  complaints over the past five years, is ninety-five (95) complaints.  
NEW BUSINESS
Chair Goodman stated the next meeting will be January 24, 2013.    
ADJOURNMENT

A motion was made to adjourn and was seconded. The motion passed unanimously and the meeting adjourned at 1:45 p.m.
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